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Welcome to the new faces of Brighton Business School 
The university buildings are closed and we are in lockdown however we are pleased to let you know that 2 new members of staff have joined the school during this unprecedented time. A warm welcome goes to our new colleagues.  We look forward to meeting them in person in the corridors of Mithras House one day soon but for now by way of introduction for you all please find below a short biog from them.

Dr Lawrence Haar recently joined the Brighton Business School as a Senior Lecturer in Finance. Before academia, Dr Haar was a Director and Managing Director for Risk Management and Valuation with major banks including UniCredit and Credit Suisse.  He has worked for both energy and mining companies and began his career with British Petroleum.  
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As an expert in the valuation of complex assets and liabilities, he was a Director for Audit Assurance with Deloitte.  Dr Haar has expertise in the regulation of Financial Markets, having worked for the UK Authorities as a Senior Risk Specialist for Commodities. 

He earned his PhD in 2000 from the University of Surrey and holds degrees from New York University and Brown University.  Before joining the school, he was a Senior Lecturer in Banking and Finance at Oxford Brookes Business School and regularly appears in peer reviewed academic journals, practitioner journals and the financial press.
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Dr Jo Smith recently joined the Business school as a Law lecturer. She has a background working as a solicitor in criminal law, and returned to university in 2014 to undertake an MSc and subsequently a PhD in criminology at the University of Surrey. 

Her PhD focused on online hate crime targeting women, and she has made contributions to recent Law Commission reviews of online offending and of hate crime.





She has moved to the University of Brighton from the University of Leicester, where she was a teaching fellow. She has experience teaching subjects including criminal justice systems, criminological theory, criminal law, family law, and domestic and sexual violence. Her current research interests include hate crime (on-and offline), gender-based violence, evidence gathering in sexual violence cases, and research methods. She is the chair of the British Society of Criminology Hate Crime Network, and a trustee of Stop Hate UK.  

She is currently working on an edited collection with Dr Irene Zempi at Nottingham Trent University titled ‘Misogyny as Hate Crime’ and a co-authored book, ‘The Climate of Intolerance: Understanding the Spectrum of Hate Crime Perpetration’, as well as publications from her PhD.
Another teaching online delivery success story
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Vicky Richards and Jim Simpson have just finished delivering the HRM71 Managing Talent, Performance and Reward module for the MSc Management. The module is normally delivered face-to-face in a one-week block in Mithras House. This year, for obvious reasons, they had to set this up as a remote module, providing recordings of all of their lectures (approximately 16 hours!) and uploading them on MS teams ten days in advance so that the students could access them before the ‘delivery sessions’. In addition, they provided all of the reading materials on studentcentral and also ran discussion sessions with pre-prepared discussion questions on MS teams for between 2 to 3 hours a day each day during the block week. This was a huge amount of work for both of them, but well worth it, and the students who are located around the world (e.g. Dubai, Kuwait, Belgium, UK) have been very pleased and complimentary about the module.
 
They will be asking the students for more formal feedback and they will circulate it in due course but, in the meantime, Vicky and Jim wanted you to know that this has been a very positive learning experience for both them and the students and they were delighted and relieved that they were able to provide a high-quality module in a completely different format in a relatively short period of time. Thanks to Vicky and Jim for such brilliant work!
From Threat to Opportunity…

When SWOT became TOWS, by Rachael Carden (Principal Lecturer and Subject Group Leader for Responsible Enterprise and Innovation)

Well, it would seem that Covid-19 has not only turned our lives upside down but in some senses has also caused one particular business model to flip back to front!

We all know SWOT don’t we? (strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats: the analytical model for making strategic decisions in a business (or any other walk of life really), well let me introduce you to TOWS (see what I did there?).

Yes, here at the Brighton Business School we are innovators, and to prove it we even have a Subject Group called Responsible Enterprise and Innovation! So how has Covid-19 reversed the ubiquitous SWOT model? Well, here are just a few examples (I know that my colleagues and students have many more):

Opportunity (Threat) 1:

People who work in the beauty sector are often self-employed and are having real problems now that they have to socially distance themselves from their clients. The Government’s new funding initiative (Coronavirus [COVID-19] Self Employment Income Support Scheme) only goes so far to support these workers.

So, one innovative hairdresser and hairdressing lecturer (an ex-colleague of mine) has decided to seize the bull by the horns and make the best of a bad situation while at the same time supporting fellow citizens. She showed some hilarious mishap haircut photos on her Facebook page and invited the public to have an online tutorial with her while cutting their children’s hair. How innovative is that? So, in one fell swoop we’ve moved from threat to opportunity. Will these new ‘customers stay with her after Covid-19? Who knows, but it is worth a punt, isn’t it?

But, how is this related to the Business School I hear you ask? Well, let me explain… one of our very own innovative International Business students saw an academic opportunity (rather than a threat) when Covid-19 hit while on their study year abroad and realised that those in the Beauty sector were likely to be badly hit by the virus and wanted to research it. I heard about this and decided to hook these two innovators up. And voila, we have an academic research project based on a real-life crisis in the business sector underpinned by a real-life business case study and if that isn’t practical wisdom, I don’t know what is!

This is just one example of Opportunity (Threat) and you can read more excellent stories, examples and the full article here.




Brighton Business School students dominate Santander Ideas Competition
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A new online platform that helps researchers to plan, conduct and analyse research has scooped a £1,500 prize.

The Santander University of Brighton Ideas Competition was won by Robert Otim, a recent Product Design graduate. Robert’s idea ‘Pipette’ was developed with colleague and co-founder Helen Khor, a graduate of the University of Bath, while they were working together in the data and analytics industry.

In second place was our very own Brighton Business School student, Mathew Dixon (MSc Finance and Investment), who pitched ‘EVAI’, an artificial intelligence-driven alternative to the established financial ratings systems.

Third prize was won by Kamil Jarosz (BSc(Hons) Business Management) with ‘Blank Space’ which aims to make high-quality art from upcoming new artists affordable and accessible to a wider market.

Runners up were: Laura Brown (BA Textiles Design with Business Studies) with AURA, a venture to change perceptions of second-hand clothing in Brazil; Greta Pasin (MSc International Event Management) with Hustle, an app addressing waste in the events industry; Rei Celo (BSc(Hons) Software Engineering) with Rewardsly, a digital loyalty card technology for independent retailers; and Joe Elgar (BSc(Hons) Business Management with Marketing and Placement Year)  with an immersive art production company.

All finalists received a cash prize from Santander and are offered support to develop their ideas via beepurple, the University of Brighton’s entrepreneurship support service.

The competition’s judges included Holly Price, Relationship Manager at Santander Universities UK, and University of Brighton, BBS alumnus James Burton, an experienced entrepreneur who has been providing mentorship to students and graduates through the university’s beepurple which equips students with key skills that will improve their employability and helps grow successful businesses.

Clare Griffiths, the university’s Business Development Manager (Entrepreneurship), said: “I want to congratulate all of the finalists, who delivered exceptional pitches via online video, and I am grateful to Santander Universities, as well as our Entrepreneur-in-Residence James Burton, for their fantastic support. This was one of the hardest competitions to judge in recent years, the standard was so high. This competition has helped many businesses get started and we look forward to working with this year’s finalists to develop their ideas further.”

Congratulations to all of our students!


Can students be ‘nudged’ to develop their employability?

Julie Fowlie and Dr Clare Forder recently wrote an article which was accepted for publication in the Journal of Work and Education.  The article titled ‘Can students be ‘nudged’ to develop their employability? Using behavioral change methods to encourage uptake of industrial placements’ was published with Taylor and Francis online on 3 April.

ABSTRACT
Preparing students for employment involves encouraging ownership of their employability and engagement in opportunities that can help them improve it. Industrial placements play an important role in this but declining numbers of students are undertaking them. Using data collected over a three-year period at a Business School in a UK university, this paper will explore an intervention based on nudge theory designed to increase the uptake of these placements. Drawing upon behavioral science, it will explore nudge theory and its criticisms. It will discuss the concept of employability, including the tensions between the necessity of promoting students’ ownership of theirs and the inherent assumptions that they will engage in opportunities to achieve this. Critical assessment of how the nudge intervention worked will be provided, demonstrating how almost half of those ‘nudged’ responded positively, thereby successfully increasing the uptake of placements. It will identify soft outcomes, notably the breaking down of some typical behavioral barriers to placements and encouraging students to think reflectively. It will offer recommendations for replicable practice in other universities; specifically, a model for developing nudges not only in relation to employability but within higher education more broadly. It concludes by proposing a new pedagogic definition of employability.

The link to the full article can be found here.

BBS student enters the PRME writing competition
The PRME (Responsible Business and Management) writing competition is an annual competition, open to both undergraduate and post-graduate students. The topic for this year’s competition was the UN’s SDGs and one of the sub themes was ‘business ethics’. Students are encouraged to submit work that has already been written as part of their studies. 

On Jela Webb’s ML150 Academic and Professional Skills module, the first summative assignment is a literature review on business ethics so after having marked the assignments I encouraged my top performing students to enter the competition. 

Rakib Khahar a first year Accounting and Finance student, responded positively to Jela’s encouragement and submitted his literature review assignment to the competition.

Entries have to provide details of the tutor/supervisor so Jela was pleased to receive a copy of the recent press release announcing the winners. Although, Rakib did not win a prize this year, his entry meant that the University of Brighton was mentioned as one of the participating institutions thus garnering good publicity for us. 

The PRME writing competition is in its fourth year; it is run as a collaboration between PRME UK and Ireland, and Oxford Brookes Business School. There were 82 entries from 19 institutions. 

We hope that Rakib’s entry will encourage more of our students to submit an entry to next year’s competition and who knows, maybe we will be amongst the winning institutions next year? 

For a first year undergraduate to enter his first summative assignment in competition is a commendable achievement and Jela’s congratulations have been passed on to him. Well done Rakib.


Article publication in The Extractive Industries and Society
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Dr Tim Laing recently had a paper published as a discussion piece for Extractive Industries and Society examining the initial impacts the Covid-19 pandemic on a mining industry that is vital for livelihoods, industries and entire economies. The paper sets out some of the initial impacts and discusses avenue for future research. 

The full paper can be found in the link below.
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214790X2030126X
Tim has also heard that he has been successful in getting funding under the University Research Sabbatical scheme. The project is called: Economic, Social and Environmental Impacts of the materiality of the low-carbon transition. 

The summary is: 

Tackling climate change requires an unprecedented change to the energy system over the next three decades– new renewable electricity generation will need to be built and electric cars deployed en-masse. These new energy technologies are fundamentally different from the ones that they will replace. They gather energy in different ways – ‘farming’ and storing energy rather than burning fuels. They also require a much greater amount, and diversity of metals and minerals. This change will impact economies, societies and the environment – as well as altering prices, markets and the incentives to produce the minerals required. Understanding these impacts is crucial to incentivising and managing the low-carbon transition, whilst minimising the negative impacts.

The project has the aim to develop two journal articles and an external funding bid during 2020-2021.

Congratulations Tim!



Publication success
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Dr Claire-Michelle Smyth and Jack Thompson have recently had their edited collection of papers published.  The collection of essays is titled ‘Contemporary Challenges to Human Rights Laws’ and are based on the conference of the same name held at the University of Brighton on 1 December 2018.  The book is currently going to print with Cambridge Scholars publishing.
The collection of essays highlights the many problems and challenges facing human rights law today.  Bringing together academics, practitioners and NGOs, it examines some of the contemporary challenges facing human rights las and practice in England, Norther Ireland, Republic of Ireland, France and America.  It is clear that we live in a time where human rights are in crisis.  A decade of austerity measures at the domestic, regional and international levels evidently has had a detrimental effect on the protection of human rights.  Cuts to social spending have resulted in a failing social welfare system, a health service buckling under pressure, unprecedented rises in homelessness and child poverty, and the emergence of the ‘working poor’ and zero hours contracts.   Austerity, famine, civil war, oppressive governmental regimes and climate change have seen vast migrations, resulting in a resurrection of far right-wing idealogy in the UK, this is seen in what can only be described as propaganda and scaremongering during the campaign for Brexit and in subsequent political elections evidenced by the increase in racially motivated hate crime within the UK.  The landscape of human rights is such that it has resulted in some beginning to question are human rights rights at all?
Congratulations Claire-Michelle and Jack.


Final year students start up eco business and support local fundraising event
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Ryan, Matthew and Charlie (L-R)

Three of our own final year student entrepreneurs Matthew Denford, BSc(Hons) Business Management, Charlie Jordan, BSc (Hons) Business Management with Finance and Ryan Hudson, BSc(Hons) Business Management with Marketing, set up Ethicul whose mission is to empower society to make ethical decisions using rewards and convenience of choice, whilst also supporting our fantastic retail partners to grow through improved visibility and customer reach. They strongly believe that by doing so they are creating a social movement of positive purchasing which will create an ecosystem of ethical buyers and sellers!

It was part of our Small Business and Entrepreneurship module (CA381), where they had to develop their own business plans and pitch them to our team of Dragons who are all members of the local Chamber of Commerce. The business idea is a mobile application which facilitates a social movement of positive purchasing. The Dragons loved the business idea so much that the group of three decided to turn their dreams into reality and have now set up their own business! 
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They have also joined forces with Peter Jenkins to support a local fundraising event for the Brighton and Sussex University Hospitals charity.  The event is being run by Silicon Brighton and is bigger than ever this year with 25+ speakers from all over the country. Silicon Brighton – Online is bringing together Tech, Insights and Leaders in a full day stream so you can join while you #StayAtHome.
Now more than ever, the NHS is going above and beyond to ensure the safety and well-being of our country. To show support t0 our NHS who make such a difference on the frontline.  They have announced that all proceeds from ticket sales will be donated to Brighton and Sussex University Hospitals NHS charitable funds.
Student’s complete successful projects working with local businesses.
Business School students have recently completed 2 successful projects which were part of their module DB366 – Developing Professional Practice in Business.

Students Leihana Volavola, Francis Olorunfunmi, Lucia Munoz, Greta Korbutiak and Pia Soeiland worked with Sussex based pottery painting studio Fun Pots. The main business focus is creaton of personalised gifts, such as mugs, bowls or ornaments, baby’s foot prints or handprints ornaments. While the business has a strong customer base of new parents, and families with young children they wanted to consider an expansiosn potential into a wedding market. The students were tasked with conducting a market research into potential to expand their services into hen parties and weddings. 

The students said, "As part of our module DB366 - Developing Professional Practice in Business we had the opportunity to work with a real-life client to produce a market research report of their choosing. Our client was a pottery painting business in Haywards Heath and the aim of the project was to investigate consumer demand and possible marketing incentives for our client to expand their hen-do and wedding related services. In order to do this we conducted extensive primary and secondary research and worked closely with our client throughout the project. From our research we managed to produce a number of recommendations that we believe can be beneficial for the client and their business. Our hope is that they can implement some of our suggestions to further grow their business and services. 
 
We thoroughly enjoyed working with this project and we are thankful for the opportunity as it gave us the chance to apply the knowledge we have acquired throughout our three years at the Brighton Business School. We also want to thank our client for volunteering their time and insights, so that we could gain this valuable experience."

The client was equally happy saying “I'm happy for you to post on LinkedIn that you have done a market research project for us and that we are very pleased with the results. Thank you all for the effort you have put into this. You've done some really good work here. Thanks too for the enthusiasm and ideas you all brought to the project. I wish you well in the rest of your studies and your future careers. Do keep in touch and let me know how you get on”
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Leihana, Francis, Lucia, Greta and Pia get creative at Fun Pots

For their project the second group of students Jasmin Ellis, Michael Esposito, Matthew Stapes, Lucie Crump and Joshua Williams worked with Wealden Council.

As part of new commercial strategy Wealden District Council wanted to assess their marketing capabilities to improve their communication with local residents and employees in the following areas:
· What is local authority marketing and how can we best use it to engage residents?
· How important is our brand and how can we maximise it?
· Improving our reach with limited resources
· Better segmentation and targeting
· Optimising channels

After numerous meetings with the clients. Students identified five areas for improvement and provided ideas to the council how each area can be improved:
Aim 1: For the cuckoo trail increase engagement with those under 18 and those 50+ years old.  The students designed a questionnaire, suggested ideas of potential events and developed marketing ideas e.g. leaflets and posters;
Aim 2: Improve `Energy Saving’ Marketing - the students developed marketing ideas on how to appeal to different age groups;
Aim 3: Digital Transformation – the students provided an insight of how their website functioned, developed ways to improve the website, new features to include and how to make it more appealing.  They also suggested that improving the website may reduce the amount of calls to the call centre as residents can clearly access the information online;
Aim 4: Council Tax Reduction – they developed the idea for a micro video to explain to residents how to apply and also suggested they could apply micro videos to different departments of the website e.g. benefits; 
Aim 5: Additional Content- Active Wealden and Crematorium research. Finally the students developed posters to promote their facilities and services available for mental and physical health in the area (active Wealden).  Also they planned what could be included in a leaflet about the crematorium, to create awareness of it to residents and what they provide e.g. Bereavement services

Howard Collins, External Funding and Delivery officer at Wealden District Council said,
“…Just a quick note to say that our team of students did a good presentation to us last week on their findings so far. We await eagerly their final report and have agreed to feed-back on anything we feel able to take forward. The students have been good to work with and a credit to the university. Looking to the future, we are keen to work further with University of Brighton where possible, so would like to keep comms open post-project.”
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Students presenting at Wealden District Council


And to finish here are some good news stories from staff about life at home during lockdown


Creative crochet for a good cause – Rosie Mulgrue
During locked down and thanks to the kind donations of colleagues I have been busy using the wool to crochet blankets for teenagers at Great Ormand Street Hospital (GOSH).
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The square one (on the left) is a new pattern to me. While I've done most of the individual skills before, I've never combined them in this way, and the square of flowers in the middle was entirely new, and the pattern is my own. Each square took anywhere between 45 minutes for the easy ones at the end to 90 minutes for the flowers.

The stripy one took probably around 25-30 hours - though not in the same sitting! It is annoying that they can't go anywhere yet, but I'm filling the time until I can by making blankets for premature babies to use up any leftover wool. 




Animal Sanctuary on a small scale! – Charlotte Meierdirk
During lockdown, we have gained two new members of the Meierdirk household. After two weeks of lockdown we rescued a bantam that was being mauled by a dog up on the Downs.  The bantam hen was not well at all, and to be honest we didn’t think she’d make it through the night, but after a number of days of feeding her yogurt (natural yogurt is good for unwell chickens) she bounced back. The great news was last week she ‘squeaky’ laid an egg!  The same week someone ‘dumped’ their kitten in our garden. We put out some local adverts in case he had strayed, but the owners obviously thought they might catch C19 from it and decided to leave it.  He’s about 7 months old and luckily gets on well with our male cat. We haven’t named the cat yet, but he does need a trip to the vets, so once the vet opens he’ll be going from a baritone to a soprano! 
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Charlotte’s daughter with ‘Squeaky’ the rescued bantum and ‘Ginger’ the cat.

The challenge of working from home ….. – Dan Bennett
…… when you have a cat!
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Garden life
[image: ]    My favourite Tulip of 2020 season. 
– Toni Hilton



Our mischievous Heydown lambs, lockdown is normal for them but no field trips allowed!

– Sue and Tony Greener
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[image: ]This is my self-seeded pot of weeds. It gives me immense pleasure and hope in nature's regenerative capabilities and variety.
· Andrew Grantham
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Growing my own veg and my Geum – Rachael Carden
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[image: cid:51c95b67-89fa-4aaa-bbe5-1228e05f6e4d]  This is my wild garden looking green and wild!
· Clare Weeden 
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My roses are enjoying life!
· Dan Bennett
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Here is a picture of the white lilac under the oak tree in my garden in France, nearby is the water butt. This view I get from the window refreshes me.
· Veronique Boulocher-Passet

[image: image1.jpeg]These flowers bloomed on our pear tree - part of a cycle that repeats only every other year. The fruit buds are fully formed and growing now, and will ripen over the summer.
· Bobby Kahlon
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Getting ready to toast marshmallows this evening to start off the Bank Holiday weekend.  If they don't find them and eat them first! – Liz Marks
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The view of my teahouse / sculpting studio with a vibrant azalea in the foreground.
· David Foster
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A corner of my garden in Lindfield, taken from a bedroom window. You can see a small pond which is great for attracting birds and wild life. I just wish we had audio as the birdsong is just beautiful and so uplifting. 
· Jela Webb


            [image: ]
I’ve been taking advantage of keeping fit on Holywell beach 5mins from my flat in Meads, Eastbourne.
· Rob Borland
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Since lockdown we have become green fingered and have grown from seed:-

2 types of spinach, 2 types of cauliflower, Swiss Chard, Celeriac, Broccoli, Lettuce, Tomatoes, Leeks,
Carrots, Parsnips, Beetroot, Peppers,
Cucumber, Kale, Melons, Red Orach,
Basil, Coriander, Parsley, Cucamelon,
Mint and Sunflowers.

The whole garden is filled with seedlings!

· Virginia Goodwill

[image: ]   [image: ]
A corner of the garden where the sweet-smelling flowers of the Choisya bush grows next to our favourite place to read and vibrant Alstroemeria. – Lucy East
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Workers pollinating my loganberries!
· Lucy Jones



                                                                                   [image: ]

A photo of my garden, note the spring lambs being born in the fields behind.
· Moira Howard









If you have any good news stories relating to work, students or from life at home during lockdown please send them to Lucy East so that they can be included in next month’s round-up.

#Don’t forget to read all the latest stories on the Business School blog -  http://blogs.brighton.ac.uk/bbsblog
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